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28th June 2002

David Halldearn

Director - Scotland and Europe

Office of Gas and Electricity Markets

9 Millbank

London

SW1P 3GE

Dear David

The Development Of British Electricity Trading And Transmission Arrangements (BETTA)

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the issues raised in your consultation paper of May 2002 in respect of the above.

British Energy is pleased to note that proposals for developing unified GB trading arrangements are being taken forward by Ofgem and DTI with a view to implementing such arrangements by April 2004.  In particular, we fully support Ofgem's decision to identify the work of developing GB-wide arrangements as one of its key priorities over the next two years.  Whilst we recognise the target date for this objective is ambitious, provided primary legislation is passed, implementation in April 2004 can be achieved given effective prioritisation by Ofgem.  

Key Points
· BE welcomes the recent Government announcement regarding its intention to bring forward focussed legislation to implement BETTA.
· BE supports the creation of a single GB Sytem Operator under BETTA which is separate from any generation or supply interests.  However, we would urge Ofgem/DTI to adopt a simpler, more pragmatic approach in the allocation of functions between TOs and SO in order to ensure the BETTA implementation date is not jeopardised.
· DTI/Ofgem's acknowledgement that Scottish interests need to be taken fully into account in respect of proposed changes to the current England & Wales arrangements is welcome.  However, none of the options put forward by Ofgem are adequate.  Full and proper consultation should take place before the Authority decides on any material modifications.
· The timetable for implementation is ambitious but achievable.  However, Ofgem/DTI should not be tempted to put the programme at risk by seeking the 'perfect solution'.
Legislation

We welcome the recent Government announcement regarding its intention to bring forward legislation, when Parliamentary time allows, that will provide the appropriate powers to implement BETTA.  This endorsement by Government of the BETTA principles is a significant step forward in the development and implementation of these proposals.

Furthermore, we have continually advocated the need for the powers provided by the BETTA legislation to be limited to those strictly necessary to create the GB market.  Any legislation that went wider than this basic premise may jeopardise the successful implementation of the proposed work programme.  Consequently, we are pleased to note that this basic proposition has been accepted  by the DTI and Ofgem.

Allocation of Transmission and System Operation Functions     

In order to ensure that the GB system operator role was undertaken in a truely independent and non-discriminatory manner, we have strongly advocated for the role to be undertaken by a party which is not affiliated to any other competitive market related activity.  Consequently, we welcome the decision by Ofgem/DTI that the GB system operator should be separate from affiliations with generation and supply.  

However, we have some concerns regarding the decisions taken by Ofgem in respect of the high level allocation of functions between the transmission owner and system operator.  It is important that the BETTA project concentrates fully on putting in place practical, deliverable arrangements, within clear timescales and resists any temptation at this stage to deliver a 'perfect' solution.  However, Ofgem appear to favour the 'deep' model approach in respect of the allocation of functions.  Whilst we recognise some of the theoretical benefits that could arise from a 'deep' GB system operator, we are concerned that this model will require much greater operational and organisational change by the current transmission owners.  We would recommend a much narrower (or shallower) role for the GB system operator as this is more likely to lead to a successful and timely implementation of BETTA and be more acceptable to the three current transmission system owner/operators.  We would therefore urge Ofgem/DTI in developing its proposals to approach the issues with a degree of pragmatism in order to ensure that implementation in April 2004 is not jeopardised.

Parallel Consultation Process and Representation of Scottish Interests  

We are pleased to note that Ofgem/DTI have acknowledged our concerns regarding the lack of representation of Scottish interests in respect of proposed reforms to the current England and Wales arrangements.   In particular, we welcome the statement that a "robust consultation on GB issues will be a key factor in decisions taken by the Secretary of State when designating the GB codes".  

However, we do not consider any of the options put forward by Ofgem to allay industry concerns adequately address the issue.  It is vital that proposed material changes to the England & Wales codes (such as revised Transmission Access and Losses arrangements) between now and the creation of a GB market are comprehensively tested as to their effect if implemented on a GB-wide basis.  We recognise that this cannot be appropriately achieved through the existing code modification processes.  Therefore, a full and proper consultation process should be undertaken by Ofgem before the Authority decides on any material modifications put forward to it under the respective codes.  Furthermore, Ofgem should only approve material modifications to the England &Wales codes once the GB-wide effects have been fully considered and a demonstrable cost benefit has been established.  However, there is no reason to hold up the development of BETTA until such proposals have been resolved, as any reforms that are necessary could be implemented once BETTA is in place.

Legal Documents

We recognise that establishing a single GB-wide CUSC and Grid Code would be more efficient than maintaining the current arrangements.   However, we do not consider it to be a critical part of the BETTA programme for a single GB Grid Code or GB security standard to be in place for Go Live.  Indeed, the introduction of CUSC in England & Wales was not a critical requirement for NETA go-live and was in fact implemented some six months later.  Consolidated GB-wide codes should be implemented at a time when all associated issues have been consulted on and addressed.

Timetable 

We continue to believe that implementation in April 2004, contingent on achieving the necessary legislation in Summer 2003, is ambitious but achievable.  Clearly, this will need the full co-operation from the parties most affected and indeed British Energy is prepared to take a full and proactive role in the development and implementation of the BETTA reforms.   

The efficient identification and appointment of a GB system operator along with the successful allocation of functions between the transmission owners and system operator is pivotal to the success of a timely implementation.  With this in mind it is important that the DTI and Ofgem adopt a pragmatic approach on a number of issues and should not be tempted to put the programme at risk by seeking the 'perfect' solution.  However, a policy of driving to an April 2004 implementation date should not be at the expense of comprehensive industry consultation on material changes to the present arrangements.        

If you wish to discuss these issues further please do not hesitate to contact me. 

I am sending a copy of this response to DTI and the Scottish Executive.

Yours sincerely
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David Love

Head of Regulation 

Direct Line:  01452 653325

Fax:  01452 653246

E-Mail:  david.love@british-energy.com 

cc. 
N Pitts 


R Naysmith

British Energy plc Barnett Way Barnwood Gloucester GL4 3RS
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